Natural Resource Advisory Board

Minutes

March 14, 2005

Town Hall Hearing Room

Present:  Doug Franklin, chair, Lezli Rowell, John Riehl and Bill Knittle.

Distributed:  Natural Resource and Water Quality draft chapters from John Riehl,


Agenda, 9/19/04 Memo from Erik Mitchell, former Ass’t. Health and 



Conservation Agent, re:  condition of Herring River and site visit with Phil 

Brady, Anadromous fish Biologist – provided by Doug Franklin


3/10/05 ‘Herring River Notes’ produced by Abby Franklin and Tim Hughes


Critical Areas for Open Space Acquisition submitted by John Portnoy for O/S and 

in collaboration with WCT

The meeting was called to order at 7:00 pm.  Bill moved approval of 2/14/05 – Lezli seconded; motion passes unanimously.

Reports / Announcements:

The Chair announced new Herring Wardens:  Carl Briervogel of Falmouth and Ethan Estey.  Doug announced that the budget request of $1000 for FY 06 has been approved by the joint meeting of the BOS and Fin/Com.  He noted that the draft, updated Open Space Plan is posted on the Town website, with hard copy available at the Library.  

The Chair reported attending the planning committee meeting for the Third Annual ‘State of the Harbor’ conference to be held 11/5/05 from 8:30 – 1:00, with next meeting  scheduled 4/11/05 at 8:30 am in the Library.

The NRAB has been invited to participate in the Wellfleet Forum on the “Harbor Plan and Marina Developments” scheduled 3/31/05 at the Library.  The Harbormaster will present his plans first, followed by the Chair’s indication of concerns, with time also allotted to MAC and SAC speakers.  John noted needing to follow up on request for input on the draft Dredging chapter with the Harbormaster, who was given hard copy and asked for comment some time ago.

7:12 – Glenn arrived.

The Chair noted that a meeting between the BOS and representatives of Delahunt’s office had taken place to discuss possible federal funds available to match 1:1 for land acquisition of Checquesset Golf Course wetlands and areas to be inundated by the HRSMRP.  The Nature conservancy and APCC have followed up with emails distributed to promote a letter writing campaign of support.  The land has been assessed as valued at $3.6 million but the golf course will “let it go” at $2.4 million.  The cost of moving the holes out of the floodplain to higher ground is estimated at $2 million.

Lezli commented that there is no inherent value to unbuildable wetlands and questioned reports that the upland carried that value as subdividable, and buildable; she felt that it lacked the frontage required to be buildable.  From the audience, John Portnoy said that consultants Horsely and Whitton had produced a plan showing the potential to create frontage out of the parking lot, swapping some land with abutter Bob Hankey, and creating a subdivision of 6 – 7 lots, which drove the value.  Lezli questioned if the consultant based those assumptions of Wellfleet Zoning Bylaws specifically or Mass. General Laws [40A] generally in producing that scenario.  John did not know the answer, but noted that H&W had worked in Wellfleet before.  He felt that it would be a nice conservation purchase and would give public access to the restored Herring River salt marsh system.  

Joyn Riehl noted that it was not a free market sale and the price seemed to reflect their renovation needs, plus a contingency.  John Portnoy felt pleased that it could be picked up at the “bargain”.  He said that the Open space point of view is it would be better as conservation than house lots.  Lezli commented that the Golf Course had the choices between flooded or relocated holes, whether the land was purchased or not.  Doug asked if they could finance the hole relocations by creating the subdivision and selling the lots; Lezli asked about an affordable housing project.  She asked if other Open Space acquisitions have been made accessible to the public, with parking and trails, picnic benches, etc.  He responded that all O/S purchases have parking for the public, some have trails or plans for trails and that the accessibility was a “work in progress”.

Doug noted that some Affordable Housing advocates have been concerned that O/S people are trying to tie up the Land Bank funds in this project to keep money from housing projects once the Community Preservation Act is implemented.  John Portnoy responded that a 50% Federal match, if allocated, to existing Land Bank funds would pay for the Checquesset Gold Course land purchase.  The CPA would hold 10% of revenues generated for O/S, 10% for Housing and 10% for historical projects, and Town Meeting can allocate the remainder to any given project.  Doug asked if this purchase would require a substantial portion of the existing Land Bank funds; John P. replied that it would consume about half, and that any remaining Land Bank funds will roll over with the adoption of the CPA.  John R. felt that removing potential housing lots from the Wellfleet Harbor watershed would be useful in the long run.

John Portnoy presented the ‘Critical Areas for Open Space Acquisition’ list and the recommendations were discussed.  Lezli agreed to adopt the list into the Shoreline chapter, with the addition of a few undeveloped, upland parcels on Drummer Cove which reach the shore and would create a neighborhood kayak launch site or pocket park.  John P.  took note of the lots, and agreed to provide Lezli with his list in Map and Parcel number format.

The chair noted that the HRSMRP Memorandum of Understanding will be revised by Ass’t TA rex Peterson and CCNS Resource Officer Nancy Finley.  John noted that the Park will want better “control” of the mouth of the River.

Doug asked if the MOU will address the concern from the shellfishing community of siltation to the Egg Island aquaculture lease sites – whether this can be protected with an insurance program.  John P. replied that having to carry insurance against what has been studied and modeled as having “nil” chance was unlikely.  Abby noted that it would be difficult to set up and difficult to prove impact results to collect if damages were claimed.  John P. said that sediment particle size is being monitored on Egg Island and velocities, sediment transports and historical channel have all been documented against the concern.  John R. felt that certain insurance providers would cover a policy, like a crop insurance, and that any claims must pass through a “narrow gate”.  

Harbor Management Plan

The Chair considered scheduling for the next few meetings, and bringing the HMP though editing, presentation to the BOS, public feedback process and final draft.  John noted that the presentation to BOS could proceed w/o a bound document but address document key issues and discussion points.

April 11th – History, Economics and Intro chapters.

May 9th – reorganize board, hear MOU status from R. Peterson, open chapter discussion.

June 6th – review HMP for editing,identify an editor, plan summer public feedback process.

Third week in june – presentation to BOS?? (unscheduled)

June 27th – potential meeting (unscheduled)..

Water Quality

John reviewed the key elements of the revised chapter, noting shifts in concerns as coliform remediate efforts have been implemented and chemical contamination and pollution issues have had good public education.  He noted that there should be less barriers to proper disposal of household chemicals and haz/mats.

A sanitary survey of Duck Creek conducted Summer, 2004, by DMF biologist Jerry Moles has identified that there is still a direct discharge from Route 6 runoff, and other discharge problems are the Marina, Mayo Creek and the lumberyard.  He noted tha Mark Vincent of the DPW has verified the highway runoff.  Bill asked whether the concern was coliform or hydrocarbons, to which the response was mainly the concentration of coliform.  Glenn suggested placing an absorbent material in a leaching catch basin to analyze what pollutants are captured.  

John asked for an explanation of the BOH policy for advanced treatment septic systems.  Lezli replied that a local regulation was enacted to amplify the Title 5 setback from marine resources from 50’ to 100’.  The state engineer responsible for the code did not feel that any additional treatment was necessary or support expanded setbacks, but the Board of Health had received information from the Health Agent, Emily Beebe, and enacted regulation in a public hearing requiring I/A treatment with the request for a variance to the marine resource setbacks.  She noted that the recommendation originated in the 1995 Harbor Management Plan.

John asked why not the whole water shed as a setback; Lezli felt that the BOH had to start with some delineation and it has taken the public and engineers a few years to start working cooperatively with the new regulation.  She noted that other triggers, such as well variance requiring I/A, have recently come into question in the public health sector – there is concerns that designing for nutrient remediation may be a the expense of pathogen treatment.  She considered that as Mass. Estuaries Project results become available, there may be areas of that marine resource setback that the Board relieves of the I/A obligation if there are not critical nitrogen loading concerns, while other locations may be given deeper setbacks.  She did feel that the 100’ encouraged better placement of traditional Title 5 systems where the lot had the room to avoid the I/A trigger, and that some applicants on small lots prefer using the advanced treatment for the design credits carried, allowing for a smaller footprint of leach area or reduction in vertical separation to groundwater.

Doug asked about virus transport from the septic systems.  Lezli recalled that a notorious study performed on Long Island left many calling for 200’ setbacks from well to septic leach fields.  She noted that the study used a four building multi residential unit apartment complex on about an acre – a density that did not match development in Wellfleet.

Doug asked who has the responsibility to clear storm drains.  It was noted that the State cleans Rt. 6, the Town cleans drains on public roads and the private roads are left to the property owners.

John continued that the MEP will result in TMDL’s which are regulatory (Total Maximum Daily Limit, of nitrogen) with authority derived from the Clean Water Act, to be administered under DEP.  It will be up to the Town to create a plan to remediate to the TMDl’s, or seek a fact-based modification.

He presented results in concentrations for the Chatham estuaries project:  .38 mg/l (May – September seasonal average) in waters facing Nantucket sound, and .55 mg/l for Pleasant Bay.  With better flushing, the bay can tolerate a higher concentration.  He extrapolated that with Wellfleet Harbor’s higher tidal range and flushing, perhaps  the concentration may come in near .7 mg/l.

John Portnoy noted that the rating was given in concentration not a load – and asked for the methodology to convert.  John R. replied that all watershed inputs, such as septic (differentiating between standard T5 and I/A installations), atmospheric deposition, run-off and fertilizers – based on literature values – will be totaled against the TMDL.  The model must stand verification by sampling fresh water and groundwater input sampling.  some value will represent the sediments recycling of nitrogen.

John commented that inexpensive steps to remediate water quality now would carry well toward any need to comply with regulatory TMDL’s.

John felt that the watershed around Chipman’s Cove needed special treatment, such deeper septic setbacks or I/A triggers.  Algae blooms have accelerated in frequency and duration, and indicate a nutrient concern.  He also felt that Wellfleet should join other Cape towns in monitoring the Cape Cod Bay, which is a source of nitrogen coming in on the tide.  He also felt that wastewater should be addressed regionally, provided  that it does not create an additional layer of government structure and costs.

Fertilzer was discussed as a public education issue, not a regulatory issue.  

Monitoring of the landfill plume and capping protocols were discussed.  Herring river upstream with the permanent shellfish closure due to bacteria was discussed.  Restoration to tidal condition will prevent the residence of coliform and potential proliferation.  

Natural Resources

John introduced the key recommendations related to the QPX outbreak:  Shellfish constable should be granted authority to certify and verify seed entering the harbor for genetic diversity and cleanliness from disease, and to regulate overcrowding on quahog beds.  Lezli asked John to consider the quarantine of afflicted lease sites, following the public health model to isolate an outbreak to prevent an epidemic.  Bill felt that such measure might cause outbreaks to go unreported, if the grower fears a closure.  Doug recalled that the constable said other harbors live with QPX and accept a 20% mortality as part of doing business.  John did not think that die off was cost effective.  bill felt that reduced density would allow healthier animals to fend off infection better.

John commented that the position of the chapter would be to not allow revetments, and treat those that exist with a program of beach renourishment by soft armament.

He felt that the impact of dragging on sub-tidal habitats would be needed.  He recommended designating the tidal creeks as nature reserves.  It was noted that horseshoe crab fishery is prohibited.

Doug asked about an aerial photograph inventory of historic and current salt marsh distribution; John Portnoy responded that the Park has scanned, digitized images that could be used to quantify vegetative changes, but cautioned against trusting sources older than 1938.

John agreed to take additional chapter comments for about a week before revision is posted to Town website.

Meeting adjourned at 9:15.

Respectfully submitted,

Lezli rowell

